High Halden War Memorial Hall Trustee Report October 2020
This annual report has been prepared and approved by the Trustees of the High Halden War Memorial Hall, a registered charity under reference 213310.

The report includes:
· Members of the Management Committee and Trustees 
· Review of the year to 30th September 2020
· Financial Statement for the year ended 30th September 2020
· Chairman’s Comments and outline of future plans and activities

Management Committee and Trustees for the year to 26th October 2020

Representative Members
Craft Club                            Brenda Giles	Brownies                             Marianne Ball
Parish Council                    John Sargent	Horticultural Society         Liz Wheeler
Short Mat Bowls                No representative	Time Out Club                    No representative
PCC                                       Pat Pluck 	Ladies Darts   	      	 June Robson		

Elected Members	
Chairman                           John Sargent	Vice Chair		Sue Meckiff	
Secretary                           Kim Buggins                                   Treasurer                           David Hardy	
Member                             Margaret Parker	
	
The governing document of the charity, dated 26th April 1955, includes the objective:

“The land with the building thereon………. to be used as a public or village hall for the benefit of the inhabitants of the Parish of High Halden and its immediate vicinity…..”	This remains consistent today and the management committee are satisfied that they have managed the affairs of the charity in line with the governing document and relevant legislation.

Review of the year to 30th September 2020

· Coronavirus Pandemic - the hall had to close in the middle of March shortly before the national lockdown. Reopening has been done in accordance with Government Guidance/rules and taking into account guidance from ACRE – Action for Communities Rural England. Covid 19 special conditions of hire, COVID 19 risk assessments, KEEP our hall safe guidance and arrangements for sanitisation and cleaning have all been put in place. All hirers and volunteers have to comply with NHS track and trace arrangements and the hall has its unique QR code displayed.  A £10,000 grant was received from the Government’s COVID 19 Business Rates Grant.
· Regular users of the hall up to March included weekly bookings from Craft Club, Brownies (term time only), Time Out, Ladies Darts, Yoga and Short Mat Bowls (September to April) and Wing Shun and the monthly Parish Council booking. The Horticultural Society continued to hire the hall for shows and other meetings/events.  Since partial reopening at the beginning of September we have several new hirers although most of our previous regulars have not yet returned all for COVID related reasons. New bookings have included 2 weekly YOGA sessions, Thai So Catering and a Table Tennis Group. 
· Community Events –1 community lunch and 4 community coffee mornings were held up to February 2020. These were run by a team of volunteers. Two further grants totalling £500 were received from our Borough Councillor, Alan Pickering’s member’s fund. The events were well supported with 73 attending the Ploughman’s Lunch in October. 
· Private Bookings – A limited number of private bookings took place pre lockdown including: a wedding celebration, Baby Shower, Family get togethers, Fish and Chip Supper. 
· Kitchen Project – refitting of the kitchen with a new store cupboard and the creation of a new store for the tables and for a cleaner’s cupboard and sink are underway.  This is unlikely to be completed until Spring 2021.


	Income & Expenditure Statement

	for the year ended 30 September 2020

	
	
	2018/2019
	
	 
	2019/2020

	
	Opening Balances
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Current Account
	493.09
	
	
	
	 
	963.40
	
	

	
	Deposit Account
	5500.55
	
	
	
	 
	6141.04
	
	

	
	Project Account
	3573.11
	
	
	
	 
	3801.55
	
	

	
	
	
	
	9566.75
	
	 
	
	10905.99
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Income
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Hall Hire
	6645.00
	
	
	
	 
	4011.00
	
	

	
	Deposits awaiting refund
	500.00
	
	
	
	
	0
	
	

	
	Donations
	221.00
	
	
	
	 
	430.22
	
	

	
	Interest
	19.41
	
	
	
	 
	15.29
	
	

	
	Grants
	400.00
	
	
	
	 
	10500.00
	
	

	
	Total Income
	
	7785.41
	
	
	 
	
	14956.51
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Expenditure
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Maintenance/Gardening
	930.21
	
	
	
	 
	1792.16
	
	

	
	Cleaning
	2506.23
	
	
	
	 
	2164.94
	
	

	
	Heating Oil
	1095.62
	
	
	
	 
	947.81
	
	

	
	Insurance
	708.92
	
	
	
	 
	718.33
	
	

	
	Subs/Fees
	179.25
	
	
	
	 
	191.55
	
	

	
	Water/Elec
	692.32
	
	
	
	 
	451.43
	
	

	
	Community Event Expenses
	218.62
	
	
	
	 
	137.12
	
	

	
	Donations
	115.00
	
	
	
	
	0
	
	

	
	Kitchen Project
	0.00
	
	
	
	 
	3338.05
	
	

	
	Total Expenditure
	
	6446.17
	
	
	 
	
	9711.39
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Balance of Income over Expenditure
	
	1339.24
	
	 
	
	5215.12
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	10905.99
	
	 
	
	16121.11
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Represented by Closing Balances
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Current Account
	963.40
	
	
	
	 
	11450.85
	
	

	
	Deposit Account
	6141.04
	
	
	
	 
	578.93
	
	

	
	Project Account
	3801.55
	
	
	
	 
	4091.33
	
	

	
	
	10905.99
	
	
	
	 
	16121.11
	
	




Notes to accompany Income & Expenditure Statement 30 September 2020
· Hire down £2634.00 due to Coronavirus shut down
· Community Activities – ring fenced funds currently held in CA £589.87
· Grants – E10000 COVID 19 Retail/Leisure Small Busines Grant and £250 x 2 from ABC councillor’s (Alan Pickering) members grant.
· Kitchen Project– not expected to exceed £10000
· Floor stripped and resealed during lockdown £390.00 included in cleaning
· Maintenance includes the change and update of most of the florescent strips in main hall to LED Strip lights
· 
· Allocation of Reserves in line with Allocations and Reserves Policy:
£6662 – Project – Planned work on kitchen and store cupboard
£5000 – Medium Term – To cover infrequent and/or unanticipated maintenance costs 
£4459 – Running Costs – including a cash flow buffer in view of COVID 19 impact
£16121
Chair’s Comments and outline of future plans and activities 
Very much a year of two halves. From October to March everything was going well with regular bookings from established users and several bookings for private parties and celebrations. The monthly coffee mornings were proving very popular until COVID-19 arrived just in time to prevent the March one. The period from March to September saw the hall closed for all activities. Over the past month some limited activities have returned.
We were very fortunate to receive a £10,000 government grant, designed to cover loss of income and maintenance costs. This enabled us to utilise some of our reserves to refurbish the kitchen together with some other building improvements. During the closedown some of the trustees have been working very hard to achieve this end.
The next six months are obviously uncertain but it is to be hoped that some of the returning activities, including the new table tennis club, will continue whilst regulations allow. When the hall eventually fully re-opens the new kitchen should be available. Another facility available will be high speed broadband which we are hoping will attract some new users to the hall.
In the summer we had an outside line of face masks, made for free by volunteers, which raised more than £400 in donations that went to Tenterden Food Bank.
Thanks are also due to Ted and Helen Checksfield for maintaining the excellent plant border in front of the hall.
Finally, we are always looking for new people with new ideas to join the trustees, if you are interested please come forward.

Signed by John Sargent on behalf of the High Halden War Memorial Hall Management Committee whose approval is given to this annual trustee report.
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